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OPINION AND ORDER

The respondents appeal an administrative law judge’s

opinion filed March 17, 2014.  The administrative law judge

found that the claimant sustained a compensable right wrist

scaphoid fracture and a compensable bilateral carpal tunnel

syndrome condition.  After reviewing the entire record de

novo, the Full Commission finds that the claimant proved by

a preponderance of the evidence that she sustained a

compensable injury to her right wrist and hand.  The
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claimant did not prove that she sustained a compensable

injury to her left wrist or hand.    

I.  HISTORY

Priscilla Deford, now age 60 and a registered nurse,

testified that she became employed with the respondents,

Osceola School District, in August 2011.  The parties

stipulated that the employment relationship existed at all

pertinent times, including October 31, 2012.  The claimant

testified that she was involved in a motor vehicle accident

on that date while driving to an employment-related seminar:

A.  I got behind this truck.  And I thought that
he was going faster than he was, and I proceeded
to go on around him, and it nicked the very front
of my car, which sent me sliding to the back,
which hit it even harder, which did a tailspin....

Q.  Okay.  And did you have a tight grip on the
steering wheel?

A.  Very tight....

Q.  And after the wreck, did you go to the
emergency room?

A.  No, I got out, and my hand was swollen like
right here (indicating).

Q.  Are you pointing to your right hand?

A.  My right hand like right here (indicating)....

Q.  Are you pointing to your right wrist -

A.  Uh-huh.
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Q.  - base of the hand?

A.  Uh-huh.

Q.  Okay.  Is that a yes?

A.  Yes, it is....

According to the record, an x-ray of the claimant’s

right wrist was taken at NEA Baptist Clinic on October 31,

2012: “Bones are somewhat osteopenic.  There is mild

radiocarpal joint space narrowing and mild joint space

narrowing first carpometacarpal junction.  No fracture or

dislocation.”  The claimant treated at NEA Baptist Clinic on

October 31, 2012:  

She reports that this morning she was in a MVA and
is now having pain in her right hand/wrist up her
arm, with swelling in the wrist.  She states she
was going about 70-75 mph and clipped the back of
an 18-wheeler with the right side of her vehicle
and spun into a ditch....Shortly after the
accident she noticed that her R wrist had a knot
on it and it has begun to swell.  Now her whole
right arm aches but most of the pain is in her
wrist.  She has started to have some general
soreness and figures she’ll probably be sore all
over by tomorrow....
Pt has full ROM of the R shoulder and elbow.  R
wrist swelling noted along radial aspect and is
tender to touch.  She has decreased ROM in the R
wrist.  No bruising at this point....
X-ray shows small nondisplaced R distal radius fx;
see radiology report.  Wrist splint x 3-4 weeks;
remove only when showering.  
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A physician assessed “1.  Joint Pain, Localized In The

Wrist.  2.  Closed Fracture Of The Distal End Of The Radius. 

3.  Motor Vehicle Traffic Accident Collision.”  It was

noted, “X-ray shows small nondisplaced R distal fx; see

radiology report.  Wrist splint x 3-4 weeks; remove only

when showering.”  The claimant agreed on cross-examination

that she returned to work for the respondent-employer

following the October 31, 2012 accidental injury.  

It was noted on November 7, 2012, “MVA 10/31/12 Hurt R

arm.”  An x-ray of the claimant’s right wrist was done on

November 21, 2012: “Bones are osteopenic.  Mild radiocarpal

joint space narrowing and mild intercarpal joint space

narrowing on the radial side of the wrist are seen.  No

fracture or dislocation is seen at the right wrist today.” 

Carla Nix, PA saw the claimant at NEA Baptist on November

21, 2012: “She is still having a lot of pain out of her R

wrist and says it is ‘absolutely no better.’  She has been

wearing her brace day and night since she was seen last

time.  The swelling is down.  She has reduced ROM and is

having trouble doing some of her yoga poses.  It should be

noted that she was playing on her tablet initially during

the exam and was having no trouble navigating that using her
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R hand and was able to move her wrist around....Pt advised

to stop wearing brace during the day and get back to using

her wrist; it is a little stiff and should start feeling

better as she is able to get back to her normal activities. 

She may continue to wear the brace at night for another week

or so and then stop that as well.”  Carla Nix assessed “1. 

Closed fracture of the distal end of the radius. 2.  Joint

pain, localized in the wrist.”  

A CT scan of the claimant’s right wrist was taken on

December 4, 2012, with the following findings:

Axial imaging with coronal reformatted images
performed.  No fracture or dislocation at the
right wrist.  There may be a small amount of joint
fluid in the carpal compartment.  No dissociation
of the scaphoid and lunate to suggest scapholunate
ligament tear.  No periarticular cyst formation
and there is minimal if any joint space narrowing.
IMPRESSION: There may be a small joint effusion at
the carpal compartment suggestive of synovitis
with no fracture or dislocation and no significant
joint space narrowing. 

The claimant followed up with Carla Nix on December 4,

2012: “She says it is so painful she is ‘about to die.’  It

seems to be better when she wears the brace....Abnormal

upper extremity findings include wrist pain and swelling of

the wrist.”  Carla Nix assessed “1.  Joint pain, localized

in the wrist.  2.  Synovitis.”   
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An emergency physician reported on December 9, 2012,

“Priscilla Deford is a 59-year-old lady who presents to the

emergency department with a complaint of continual right arm

pain and limited range of motion since having a motor

vehicle collision on October 31.  She denies any new

trauma....Reviewed old x-rays and CT with reconstruction of

the wrist.  There were no fractures.  There is a small

amount of fluid in the carpal tunnel area.”  Carla Nix’s

assessment on December 11, 2012 was “1. Synovitis.  2. 

Joint Pain, Localized In The Wrist.  3.  Anxiety (Symptom).” 

  Dr. R. Edward Cooper examined the claimant on December

13, 2012:

Ms. Deford is a 59 year old R hand dominant white
female who was in an MVA on October 31.  At that
time, she hit a truck and apparently gripped the
steering wheel.  She has had some wrist pain since
that time.  She has been in the ER several times
for severe pain.  Also been to Dr. Hall’s nurse
practitioner and others with pain.  She told me
today that she was “mad as hell.”  She reports no
one has given her any pain medication and she went
on at length about how she hated pain medication
but she needed some because she couldn’t sleep and
she had to take care of kids at her job as the
school nurse.  Today, as she was talking
to me, she was slurring her words and her eyes
were about half shut the majority of the
conversation....

On examination today, there is no swelling of her
R wrist.  She has mild decreased ROM.  She can
dorsiflex the R wrist to 30 degrees of extension
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and palmar flex it to about 35 degrees of palmar
flexion.  She has good radial and ulnar deviation
and full pronation and supination of the forearm
with minimal discomfort.  There is no significant
tenderness about the wrist.  She has full
digital ROM and full grip strength....

X-rays today demonstrate some mild degenerative
change in the lunocapitate joint, otherwise they
are negative....

CT scan of the wrist also showed no significant
findings except for some mild increased fluid in
the area of the carpal tunnel.  

Dr. Cooper’s impression was “1.  R wrist sprain,

uncertain etiology.”  Dr. Cooper’s treatment plan included

Voltaren gel to decrease inflammation in the claimant’s

wrist, and physical therapy.  

The claimant was seen at NEA Baptist on December 28,

2012: “Priscilla Deford is a 59 y/o female with complaint of

falling in shower this morning.  States she has left hand,

wrist, forearm and elbow pain.  No obvious deformity. 

Denies any other injury....Slight swelling and tenderness to

left wrist, no deformity to left wrist, neurovascular

intact.”  An x-ray of the claimant’s left elbow was taken on

December 28, 2012, with the opinion, “No acute bony

abnormality.”  An x-ray of the claimant’s left forearm on

December 28, 2012 showed “No acute bony abnormality.”  An x-

ray of the claimant’s left hand was taken on December 28,
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2012, with the impression, “1.  No evidence of fracture or

dislocation of the hand.  2.  Slight soft tissue swelling on

the dorsum of the wrist.”  An x-ray of the claimant’s left

wrist was taken on December 28, 2012, with the impression,

“No evidence of fracture or dislocation of the wrist.”  The

claimant was diagnosed with “Wrist Strain.”  The claimant

was given a Velcro splint and was discharged home.

The patient wrote on a Patient Accident Report dated

January 2, 2013, “Fell in shower 12-25-12 & hurt Lt wrist

and have been in NEA ER.”  The claimant agreed on cross-

examination that she worked for the respondents until “about

the middle of January 2013.”  Electrodiagnostic testing was

performed on February 4, 2013: “This is a 59-year-old female

complaining of neck pain, pain and numbness in the right

hand and wrist....This is an abnormal NCV of the right upper

extremity.  Electrically mild/moderate carpal tunnel

syndrome at the right wrist.  This study does not show

evidence for an ulnar neuropathy.  Impression - The study is

suggestive of mild/moderate right median neuropathy across

the wrist, consistent with possible mild/moderate carpal

tunnel syndrome.”    
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Dr. Ray Hall saw the claimant at NEA Baptist on

February 25, 2013:

Pt states she is here today to follow up on her
nerve conduction test.  She is wearing a brace and
has been for several weeks.  She is not getting
much relief.  She has also been seeing a Dr. in
Osceola and got a steroid injection.  She is not
working right now and is wanting to get full
disability and not work any more.

History of Present Illness
Patient returns today with a myriad of issues the
main one of which is continued pain and
dysfunction in the right wrist.  Apparently she
was in an auto accident last Halloween and has
seen several physicians including Dr. Cooper in
orthopedics, Dr. Cullom in Osceola primary care,
and others.  She has been wearing a splint, but
still has pain and dysfunction in the right wrist
and is not able to perform any activities of daily
living.  She is also wearing a splint on her
left wrist due to a recent fall and injury.  She
did have an NCV/EMG which showed mild to moderate
carpal tunnel syndrome on the right....

Dr. Hall assessed “1.  Depression.  2.  Motor Vehicle

Traffic Accident Collision.  3.  Joint Pain, Localized In

The Wrist.”  Dr. Hall’s treatment plan included “1. 

Orthopedic referral for continued wrist pain and

dysfunction.”   

The claimant visited Dr. Hall on April 10, 2013: 

Pt states she got a call from her employer
(Osceola Schools) and they are wanting to know
when she is coming back to work.  She states she
is trying to get all her things together to file
for disability and she is having trouble.  She has
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seen multiple providers and is scheduled to follow
up with Dr. Cooper this month regarding her
hand/wrist problems.  She is also has been seeing
Dr. Cullum in Osceola and he was the one who put
her off work originally....The patient returns
still complaining of pain in the radial component
of the right wrist.  This allegedly began after an
automobile accident last December and is
continued.  The patient has had CT scanning which
showed mild synovitis in the carpal region.  She
has received numerous treatments with various
agents including corticosteroids on several
occasions.  Her most recent nerve conduction study
showed mild to moderate carpal tunnel syndrome. 
There is no ulnar neuropathy or radiculopathy
noted.  Concurrently to the automobile accident
she slipped and fell in the shower at home she
states injuring her left arm particularly when she
fell on the forearm and elbow region, this seems
also caused shoulder pain on the left which is
persistent.  Today she appears in the office
wearing bilateral splints stating that she cannot
function due to extreme pain chiefly in the right
wrist area....I suspect she is going to need MRI
and possibly evaluation by hand surgeon to clear
this up. She will see Dr. Cooper one of our
orthopedic surgeons tomorrow....  

Dr. Hall’s assessment on April 10, 2013 was “1.  Carpal

Tunnel Syndrome.  2.  Joint Pain, Localized In The Wrist.”  

The claimant followed up with Dr. Cooper on April 11,

2013:

Pt is here today with R wrist carpal tunnel
syndrome.  Pt was seen in 2012 for wrist pain
after a vehicle accident in October of 2012.  Pt
is now having severe pain in R wrist pain when
applying any pressure to her R hand when wiping
tables and gripping cups or lifting anything
heavy....
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    Today on physical examination, she has dysesthetic- 
    type sensation and decreased
    sensation in the median, radial and ulnar sensory   
    distribution of the right hand....She also has some 
    atrophy of the thenar eminence....

Nerve conduction studies today demonstrate mild 
to moderate carpal tunnel syndrome of the right
wrist.  No evidence of ulnar or other abnormality
on the EMG testing.  
X-rays today demonstrate mild degenerative changes
diffusely bilateral wrists and hands.  

Dr. Cooper assessed “1.  Mild bilateral carpal tunnel

syndrome.  2.  Diffuse tenderness bilateral wrist and hands

and decreased range of motion uncertain etiology.  Her

symptoms and signs do not correlate directly with any

specific entrapment neuropathy or cervical radiculopathy.” 

Dr. Cooper planned physical therapy and stated, “I think

surgery would not help her and might make her worse.”  

The claimant began treating with Dr. Michael M. Moore

on May 7, 2013, at which time Dr. Moore provided an x-ray

interpretation: “X-rays including PA, lateral, and zero

rotation views of both wrists were ordered.  The x-rays

reveal a right scaphoid waist fracture.  There is osteopenia

in both hands and wrists.”  Dr. Moore evaluated the claimant

on May 7, 2013:

CHIEF COMPLAINT: #1 Right wrist pain and stiffness
#2 Bilateral hand numbness.
Ms. Priscilla Deford is a pleasant 59-year-old
right-hand-dominant nurse who was involved in a
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motor vehicle accident on 10/31/2012.  Her car
struck another car while she was holding the
steering wheel.  She sustained a jamming injury to
both hands and wrists.  Following this incident
she experienced pain in the right wrist and
numbness in both hands.  Prior to the accident she
had numbness in both hands and feet related to
chemotherapy treatments.  Following the accident
the numbness in the hands became worse.  She
reports and numbness will awaken her at night. 
She describes pain and stiffness in the right
wrist.  The pain is aggravated with wrist motion
or any use of the right wrist.  A NCV/EMG study of
the right upper extremity performed on 02/04/2013
revealed a mild to moderate right carpal tunnel
syndrome.    

X-ray studies of the right wrist and hand
performed on 12/28/2012 at NEA Baptist Memorial
Hospital did not reveal any evidence of fracture
or dislocation of the hand.  There was soft tissue
swelling over the dorsum of the wrist.  X-rays
of the right wrist performed on 10/31/2012
revealed osteopenia and degenerative changes in
the radiocarpal joint and thumb CMC joint.  There
was no evidence of fracture or dislocation.  A CT
scan of the right wrist performed on 12/04/2012
revealed a small joint effusion in the carpal
compartment consistent with +synovitis.  There was
no evidence of fracture or dislocation....

X-rays including PA, lateral, and zero rotation
views of both wrists were ordered. The x-rays
reveal a right scaphoid waist fracture.  There is
osteopenia in both hands and wrists.  

Dr. Moore assessed the following: “The patient’s

clinical history, physical examination, and objective

studies are consistent with a right chronic scaphoid

fracture nonunion and posttraumatic bilateral carpal tunnel
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syndrome.  It is my opinion the right scaphoid fracture and

posttraumatic bilateral carpal tunnel syndrome are related

to the motor vehicle accident which occurred on 10/31/2012. 

These statements are made within a reasonable degree of

medical certainty.”  Dr. Moore planned additional diagnostic

testing and stated, “Please excuse her from work 5-7-2013

until next appt which is scheduled for 5-14-2013.”    

An MRI of the claimant’s right wrist was taken on May

13, 2013, with the following findings:

There is a fracture through the midpole of the
scaphoid.  
There is enhancement postcontrast administration
of both the proximal and distal pole.  No evidence
of avascular necrosis of the proximal pole is
seen.
There is a cystic change in the proximal 1st

metacarpal.
No significant joint effusion is seen. 
The tendons about the wrist are normal in
appearance.
No soft tissue ganglion is identified.
The triangular fibrocartilage and scapholunate
ligament appear intact.
IMPRESSION: Fracture through the midpole of the
scaphoid.  There is enhancement in both the
proximal and distal poles of the scaphoid
postcontrast administration.  

A CT of the claimant’s right wrist was taken on May 13,

2013, with the impression, “Fracture through the midpole of

the scaphoid as described above.  No osseous fusion across

the fracture identified.  Minimal humpback deformity.”  



DEFORD - G303522 14

Dr. Reginald J. Rutherford reported on May 14, 2013:

Ms. Deford is seen for neurologic evaluation and
electrodiagnostic testing, both upper extremities. 
She was involved in a motor vehicle accident on
October 31, 2012.  She jammed both hands against
the steering wheel.  She has seen Dr. Moore, who
felt her complaints were related to chronic
scaphoid fracture nonunion and posttraumatic
bilateral carpal tunnel syndrome.  She has
undergone prior electrodiagnostic testing of the
right upper extremity, demonstrating mild-to-
moderate right carpal tunnel syndrome.  Present
neurological examination reveals normal motor and
reflex function, both upper extremities.  On
directed testing, there is no weakness or wasting,
median or ulnar innervated muscles of the hand.
The EMG/nerve conduction study was performed using
a Medtronic Keypoint portable EMG machine. 
Electromyographic examination was performed using
disposable concentric EMG needles supplied by
Alpine Biomed....

Nerve conduction study is abnormal, demonstrating
evidence for right cervical spine.  Changes are
mild in degree.  Study of the left median nerve is
normal, as is study of the ulnar nerve, both upper
extremities, and electromyographic examination,
both upper extremities.  

In summary, present study demonstrates evidence
for right carpal tunnel syndrome.  Changes are
mild in degree.    

Dr. Moore stated on May 14, 2013, “Priscilla Deford is

currently under my medical care and was seen in my office

today.  Patient will need to be off of work for the next 6

weeks due to needing to let the right arm rest and heal. 
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She will have a follow up appointment in 6 weeks time and we

will reevaluate her work status at that time.”

Dr. Moore noted on May 15, 2013, “Ms. Priscilla Deford

is a 59-year-old right-hand dominant female who injured both

hands during a motor vehicle accident which occurred on

10/31/12.  She has noted pain and stiffness in the right

wrist.  A CT scan and MRI scan of the right wrist performed

earlier today revealed a minimally displaced right scaphoid

fracture without avascular necrosis....The patient’s right

wrist will be immobilized in a thumb spica cast....The

patient will begin to use an EBI bone stimulator.”    

An MR scan of the claimant’s left wrist was taken on

June 25, 2013, with the impression, “Focal area of abnormal

signal intensity in the scaphoid as described.  The findings

are most consistent with interosseous ganglion cyst.  The

exam is otherwise unremarkable.”  Dr. Moore stated on June

25, 2013, “She is to remain off work until next office visit

on 7/30/13 at 10:30 a.m.”  Dr. Moore signed a Radiology

Report on June 26, 2013: “X-rays including PA, lateral, and

zero rotation views of both wrists were ordered.  The x-rays

reveal a right scaphoid waist fracture.”  A CT scan of the
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claimant’s right wrist was taken on July 25, 2013, with the

following findings:

The study again demonstrates evidence for fracture
through the waist of the scaphoid.  However, since
the prior study there does appear to be some
interval bony healing across the fracture,
particularly along the dorsal margin of the
fracture.  Along the volar margin a fracture can
still be seen.  However, there does appear to be
definite solid bridging across the dorsal margin
of this fracture.  Since the prior study, I
suspect that there is also interval improvement in
mild humpback type deformity.
IMPRESSION
Since the prior study, there is interval healing
across a fracture of the scaphoid as described.    

Dr. Moore reported on July 30, 2013, “Ms. Priscilla

Deford is a 59-year-old right-hand dominant female who

sustained a right scaphoid fracture and posttraumatic carpal

tunnel syndrome following a motor vehicle accident which

occurred on 10/31/12.  The scaphoid fracture has been

treated with cast immobilization and bone stimulation.  A CT

scan performed on 07/25/2013 revealed progressive healing of

the right scaphoid fracture.  The patient does not report

significant numbness in the right hand.  Examination - Right

wrist: There is minimal tenderness in the anatomic snuffbox. 

There is no swelling, inflammation, erythema, or edema....
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X-rays including PA, lateral and scaphoid views of the right

wrist were ordered.  The x-rays suggest progressive healing

of the right scaphoid fracture.”

Dr. Moore’s assessment on July 30, 2013 was “The

patient is doing well following conservative treatment of

the right scaphoid fracture and right carpal tunnel

syndrome.”  Dr. Moore’s treatment plan included therapy. 

Dr. Moore stated on July 30, 2013, “She is unable to work

for 6 weeks, she may return to work on 09/10/2013.”  The

record indicates that the claimant was provided 18 sessions

of hand therapy beginning approximately August 5, 2013.  

Dr. Moore provided a Radiology Report on September 3,

2013: “X-rays including PA, lateral, and a scaphoid view of

the right wrist were ordered.  The x-rays reveal healing of

the scaphoid fracture.  There is no evidence of degenerative

changes.”  Dr. Moore saw the claimant on September 3, 2013:

Ms. Priscilla Deford is a 59-year-old right-hand-
dominant female who sustained a right scaphoid
fracture during a motor vehicle accident on
10/31/2012.  The fracture has been treated with
cast immobilization.  A recent CT scan of the
right wrist revealed healing of the fracture.  The
patient complains of intermittent swelling over
the dorsum of the right hand.  She does not
describe finger stiffness or significant numbness
in the right hand.  A previous NCV/EMG study was
consistent with right carpal tunnel syndrome.  
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Dr. Moore examined the claimant’s right wrist on

September 3, 2013: “There is no significant swelling,

inflammation, erythema, or edema.  The anatomic snuffbox is

nontender...X-rays including PA, lateral, and a scaphoid

view the right wrist were ordered.  The x-rays reveal

healing of the scaphoid fracture.  There is no evidence of

degenerative changes.”  Dr. Moore’s assessment was “The

patient has done well following conservative treatment of a

right scaphoid fracture....The patient can resume regular

activities as tolerated.  If she develops increased pain

symptoms in the right hand or arm.  She will be referred to

a hand surgeon closer to her home.  The patient has

requested to see a hand surgeon closer to her home.”  

A pre-hearing order was filed on September 30, 2013. 

The claimant contended that she “sustained a compensable

injury to her left knee, right and left wrists and hands.” 

The respondents stipulated that the claimant “filed a claim

for a work-related injury occurring on October 31, 2012

which was accepted as compensable.”  The respondents

contended that “the claimant has been provided all

appropriate benefits to which she is entitled. 

Specifically, the respondents provided medical treatment
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related to the claimant’s October 31, 2012 work-related

motor vehicle accident wherein she indicated she sustained

an injury to her left knee and right wrist and hand.  The

claimant underwent an x-ray on October 31, 2012 which showed

no evidence of a fracture, but did show osteopenia and a

degenerative condition.  The claimant also underwent a CT

scan on December 4, 2012, again with no evidence of a

fracture or dislocation.  Therefore, the respondents assert

that the claimant’s right scaphoid wrist fracture identified

in an x-ray on May 7, 2013 is not causally related to the

October 31, 2012 motor vehicle accident.  The respondents

assert that the additional treatment sought by the claimant

is not reasonably necessary nor causally related to the

work-related injury.  The respondents assert that the

claimant has had an independent intervening event which now

causes the claimant’s need for treatment.”  An

administrative law judge scheduled a hearing on the issues

of “compensability (medical and temporary total benefits)

and controverted attorney fees.”

The parties deposed Dr. Moore on December 3, 2013.  Dr.

Moore testified that he began treating the claimant on May

7, 2013.  The respondents’ attorney questioned Dr. Moore:
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Q.  The physical examination that you performed on
Ms. Deford, if possible, if you would, describe
what that entailed for the judge.

A.  We did a physical examination of it.  The
relevant points are, she was tender in the right
wrist in the anatomic snuff box, which was
consistent with a scaphoid injury or a fracture,
and that her examination was consistent with
bilateral carpal tunnel syndrome.  Everything else
is relatively negative....On 5/13/2013, she
underwent an MRI scan of the right wrist, which
did confirm a scaphoid fracture as well as the x-
rays I took in my office.  A CT scan of the right
wrist performed on 5/13/2013 also confirmed a
scaphoid fracture.  I have no comments on the
previous x-rays.

Q.  Okay.  Did your diagnostic tests or your
examination of Ms. Deford give you any indication
as to when this scaphoid fracture occurred?

A.  Well, ma’am, she described pain following that
motor vehicle accident.

Q.  And, if you would, describe the location of
the scaphoid in the wrist area.

A.  It’s on the thumb side of the wrist....

Q.  It looks like, after your evaluation of Ms.
Deford, you indicated in your report that you felt
like the scaphoid fracture was related to her
motor vehicle accident that occurred back on
October the 31st of 2012, some - a little over six
months prior.  Can you make that statement within
a reasonable degree of medical certainty?

A.  Based on Ms. Deford’s clinical history,
yes....

Q.  You had also diagnosed her as having bilateral
carpal tunnel syndrome?
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A.  Yes.

Q.  Are you relating the bilateral carpal syndrome
- carpal tunnel syndrome to the automobile
accident of October 31st of 2012?

A.  I’m - Ms. Deford said that she had numbness in
both hands related to previous chemotherapy
treatments, and following the accident, these
symptoms became worse.  And it is consistent with
holding a steering wheel up and getting a 
jamming injury to the hands.  I’ve seen it many
times.  So I’m relating aggravation of pre-
existing symptoms to the motor vehicle accident. 
The diagnosis of carpal tunnel syndrome being
confirmed, at least on the right side, with a
nerve test on 2/4/2013....

Q.  Have you seen Ms. Deford since September 3rd of
2013?

A.  I don’t - I do not think so.  

Q.  Okay.  Was she released at that time to return
to work at full duty?

A.  Let me see.  Yes....  

The claimant’s attorney questioned Dr. Moore:

Q.  Would you consider this lady to be at MMI as
far as the scaphoid is concerned?

A.  Yes.

Q.  Okay.  What about the carpal tunnel, if a
patient like this presented to you again with
continued symptoms of denervation -

A.  She would be a candidate for further
treatment.

Q.  Okay.  Which would provide -
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A.  Possibly carpal tunnel surgery....She would be
a candidate for possible treatment, which could
include splinting, an injection, or carpal tunnel
surgery.

Q.  Okay.  And was that discussed in your final
appointment with her?

A . I think so, and I think she wanted to see
somebody closer to her home.  

    
After a hearing, an administrative law judge filed an

opinion on March 17, 2014.  The administrative law judge

essentially found, among other things, that the claimant

sustained  injuries to her right and left hands, including a

bilateral carpal tunnel injury.  The administrative law

judge awarded medical treatment and temporary total

disability benefits.  The respondents appeal to the Full

Commission.  

II.  ADJUDICATION

A.  Compensability

Act 796 of 1993, as codified at Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-

102(4)(Repl. 2002), provides:

(A) “Compensable injury” means:
(i) An accidental injury causing internal or
external physical harm to the body ...
arising out of and in the course of employment and
which requires medical services or results in
disability or death.  An injury is “accidental”
only if it is caused by a specific incident and is
identifiable by time and place of occurrence[.]
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A compensable injury must be established by medical

evidence supported by objective findings.  Ark. Code Ann.

§11-9-102(4)(D)(Repl. 2002).  “Objective findings” are those

findings which cannot come under the voluntary control of

the patient.  Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-102(16)(A)(i)(Repl.

2002).

The employee has the burden of proving by a

preponderance of the evidence that she sustained a

compensable injury.  Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-102(4)(E)(i)(Repl.

2002).  Preponderance of the evidence means the evidence

having greater weight or convincing force.  Metropolitan

Nat’l Bank v. La Sher Oil Co., 81 Ark. App. 269, 101 S.W.3d

252 (2003).

An administrative law judge found in the present

matter, “3.  On October 31, 2012, the claimant sustained

injuries in the form of a scaphoid fracture to her right

wrist, bilateral carpal tunnel syndrome, and an injury to

her left knee, arising out of and in the course of her

employment.”  The Full Commission reviews an administrative

law judge’s decision de novo, and it is the duty of the Full

Commission to conduct its own fact-finding independent of

that done by an administrative law judge.  Crawford v. Pace



DEFORD - G303522 24

Indus., 55 Ark. App. 60, 929 S.W.2d 727 (1996).  The Full

Commission makes its own findings in accordance with the

preponderance of the evidence.  Tyson Foods, Inc. v.

Watkins, 31 Ark. App. 230, 792 S.W.2d 348 (1990).

The Full Commission finds that the instant claimant

proved by a preponderance of the evidence that she sustained

a compensable injury to her right wrist and hand.  The

parties stipulated that an employment relationship existed

on October 31, 2012.  The claimant testified that she was

involved in an employment-related motor vehicle accident on

October 31, 2012.  The claimant testified that she tightly

gripped her automobile’s steering wheel with her right hand

during the accident.  According to the record, the claimant

was treated for pain in her right hand and wrist beginning

October 31, 2012.  A physician examined the claimant on

October 31, 2012 and noted swelling in the claimant’s right

wrist.  An x-ray showed a right distal radius fracture. 

There were no complaints of pain, swelling, or fracture in

the claimant’s left hand or wrist.  The initial treating

physician assessed joint pain in the claimant’s right wrist

and “closed fracture of the distal end of the radius.”  The

claimant reported on November 7, 2012 that she had injured
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her right arm; the claimant did not report that she had

injured her left arm.  A physician’s assistant reported on

November 21, 2012 that the claimant had injured her right

wrist.  There were no reports that the claimant had also

injured her left wrist.  The claimant sought emergency

treatment on December 9, 2012 for continued right arm pain

but there were no complaints related to the claimant’s left

arm.  A physician reported “a small amount of fluid” in the

claimant’s right carpal tunnel area.  Dr. Cooper’s

impression on December 13, 2012 was right wrist sprain.

The claimant did not seek treatment for her left upper

extremity until December 28, 2012, when she slipped and fell

in her shower at home.  The claimant was diagnosed with

“wrist sprain” on the left, and there is no indication that

the claimant aggravated her right wrist or hand when she

slipped in the shower on December 28, 2012.  The claimant

reported on January 2, 2013 that she had injured her left

wrist in the shower accident.

Electrodiagnostic testing on February 4, 2013 showed

evidence of mild to moderate carpal tunnel syndrome in the

claimant’s right wrist.  Dr. Cooper reported on April 11,

2013, “Nerve conduction studies today demonstrate mild to
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moderate carpal tunnel syndrome of the right wrist.”  Dr.

Moore reported on May 7, 2013 that x-rays revealed “a right

scaphoid waist fracture.”  The record indicates that Dr.

Moore was referring to the scaphoid bone in the claimant’s

right wrist.  Dr. Moore stated on May 7, 2013, “The

patient’s clinical history, physical examination, and

objective studies are consistent with a right chronic

scaphoid fracture nonunion and posttraumatic bilateral

carpal tunnel syndrome.  It is my opinion the right scaphoid

fracture and posttraumatic bilateral carpal tunnel syndrome

are related to the motor vehicle accident which occurred on

10/31/2012.”  The parties deposed Dr. Moore on December 3,

2013.  Dr. Moore reiterated his opinion that the claimant

had sustained a right scaphoid fracture on October 31, 2012. 

Dr. Moore also opined that the claimant sustained bilateral

carpal tunnel syndrome as a result of the October 31, 2012

motor vehicle accident.  

The Commission determines the credibility of witnesses

and the weight to be given their testimony.  Richards Waste,

Inc. v. Corcoran, 2010 Ark. App. 816, 379 S.W.3d 77.  In

addition, it is within the Commission’s province to weigh

all the medical evidence and to determine what is most
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credible.  Minnesota Mining & Mfg. v. Baker, 337 Ark. 94,

989 S.W.2d 151 (1999).  In the present matter, the Full

Commission does not find credible the claimant’s contention

that she sustained a compensable injury to her left wrist or

hand on October 31, 2012.  The prevailing weight of medical

evidence before the Full Commission does not corroborate the

claimant’s contention that she sustained a compensable

injury to her left wrist or hand.  The evidence does not

demonstrate that the claimant injured her left wrist or hand

on October 31, 2012.  Because Dr. Moore’s opinions with

regard to the claimant’s left wrist and hand were based on a

history given by the claimant which was not credible and not

supported by the evidence, the Full Commission must assign

minimal weight to Dr. Moore’s opinion that the claimant

sustained a compensable injury to her left wrist or hand.  

The Full Commission finds that the claimant proved by a

preponderance of the evidence that she sustained a

compensable injury to her right wrist and hand.  The

claimant proved that she sustained an accidental injury

causing physical harm to her right wrist and hand.  The

claimant proved that the injury arose of and in the course

of employment, required medical services, and resulted in
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disability.  The claimant proved that the injury was caused

by a specific incident and was identifiable by time and

place of occurrence on October 31, 2012.  Additionally, the

claimant established a compensable injury to her right wrist

and hand by medical evidence supported by objective

findings.  These objective findings include swelling noted

along the claimant’s right wrist, an x-ray showing a right

distal radius fracture, fluid in the claimant’s right carpal

tunnel area, electrodiagnostic testing which showed right

carpal tunnel syndrome, atrophy of the thenar eminence in

the claimant’s right hand, x-ray showing a right scaphoid

fracture, and a CT showing a right scaphoid fracture.  We

find that these objective findings were causally related to

the October 31, 2012 compensable injury and were not the

result of a pre-existing condition or previous injury.

The claimant did not prove by a preponderance of the

evidence that she sustained a compensable injury to her left

hand or wrist.  The claimant did not prove that she

sustained an accidental injury causing physical harm to her

left hand or wrist.  The claimant did not prove that she

sustained an injury to her left hand or wrist which arose

out of and in the course of employment, required medical
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services, or resulted in disability.  The claimant did not

prove that she sustained an injury to her left hand or wrist

as the result of a specific incident identifiable by time

and place of occurrence on October 31, 2012.  There is no

probative evidence before the Commission demonstrating that

the claimant injured her left wrist or hand in the October

31, 2012 motor vehicle accident.    

B.  Medical Treatment

The employer shall promptly provide for an injured

employee such medical treatment as may be reasonably

necessary in connection with the injury received by the

employee.  Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-508(a)(Repl. 2002).  The

employee has the burden of proving by a preponderance of the

evidence that medical treatment is reasonably necessary. 

Stone v. Dollar General Stores, 91 Ark. App. 260, 209 S.W.3d

445 (2005).  What constitutes reasonably necessary medical

treatment is a question of fact for the Commission.  Wright

Contracting Co. v. Randall, 12 Ark. App. 358, 676 S.W.2d 750

(1984).     

In the present matter, the Full Commission has found

that the claimant proved she sustained a compensable injury

to her right wrist and hand on October 31, 2012.  The
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claimant did not prove that she sustained a compensable

injury to her left wrist or hand.  The Full Commission finds

that all of the treatment of record provided for the

claimant’s right wrist and hand on and after October 31,

2012 was reasonably necessary in connection with the

compensable injury.  Said reasonably necessary treatment

includes the treatment provided by Dr. Moore from May 7,

2013 through September 3, 2013.  Dr. Moore opined that “the

right scaphoid fracture and posttraumatic bilateral carpal

tunnel syndrome are related to the motor vehicle accident

which occurred on October 31, 2012.”  The Commission has the

authority to accept or reject a medical opinion and the

authority to determine its probative value.  Poulan Weed

Eater v. Marshall, 79 Ark. App. 129, 84 S.W.3d 878 (2002). 

In the present matter, the evidence corroborates Dr. Moore’s

opinion that the claimant sustained a right scaphoid

fracture and post-traumatic carpal tunnel syndrome on the

right as a result of the October 31, 2012 compensable

injury. As we have discussed, the evidence does not

demonstrate that the claimant sustained a compensable injury

to her left wrist or hand; therefore, we must attach minimal
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weight to Dr. Moore’s opinion that the claimant sustained

post-traumatic carpal tunnel syndrome on the left.  

On September 3, 2013, Dr. Moore reported that the

claimant’s right scaphoid fracture had healed, and Dr. Moore

released the claimant from further treatment.  Dr. Moore

noted that “She will be referred to a hand surgeon closer to

her home.  The patient has requested to see a hand surgeon

closer to home.”  Dr. R. Edward Cooper, an orthopedic

surgeon and one of the claimant’s treating physicians,

stated on April 11, 2013, “I think surgery would not help

and might make her worse.”  The Commission has the duty of

weighing medical evidence and, if the evidence is

conflicting, its resolution is a question of fact for the

Commission.  Green Bay Packaging v. Bartlett, 67 Ark. App.

332, 999 S.W.2d 695 (1999).  With regard to whether surgery

is required for the claimant’s post-traumatic right carpal

tunnel injury, the Full Commission finds that Dr. Cooper’s

opinion is entitled to significant evidentiary weight.  We

find that the medical evidence corroborates Dr. Cooper’s

expert opinion that surgery would not benefit the claimant

and indeed could worsen the claimant’s condition.  The
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instant claimant did not prove that she was entitled to

surgery for her right carpal tunnel.  

C.  Temporary Disability

Finally, an employee who has sustained a scheduled

injury is to receive compensation for temporary total

disability benefits during her healing period or until she

returns to work, whichever occurs first.  Ark. Code Ann.

§11-9-521(a)(Repl. 2002); Wheeler Constr. Co. v. Armstrong,

73 Ark. App. 146, 41 S.W.3d 822 (2001).  The healing period

is that period for healing of the injury which continues

until the employee is as far restored as the permanent

character of her injury will permit.  Nix v. Wilson World

Hotel, 46 Ark. App. 303, 879 S.W.2d 457 (1994).  If the

underlying condition causing the disability has become more

stable and if nothing further in the way of treatment will

improve that condition, the healing period has ended.  Id. 

Whether an employee’s healing period has ended is a question

of fact for the Commission.  Ketcher Roofing Co. v. Johnson,

50 Ark. App. 63, 901 S.W.2d 25 (1995).

An administrative law judge found in the present

matter, “4.  The claimant was temporarily totally disabled

for the period commencing January 23, 2013, and continuing
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through the end of her healing period, a date yet to be

determined.”  The Full Commission finds that the claimant

proved she was entitled to temporary total disability

benefits from January 15, 2013 through September 3, 2013.

The claimant sustained a compensable injury to her

right wrist and hand on October 31, 2012.  The claimant

testified that she initially returned to work following the

compensable injury.  The claimant testified that she

continued to work for the respondent-employer until “about

the middle of January 2013.”  The Full Commission finds that

the claimant proved she was entitled to temporary total

disability benefits beginning January 15, 2013.  Dr. Moore

opined on September 3, 2013 that the claimant’s right

scaphoid fracture had healed.  Dr. Moore stated, “The

patient can resume regular activities as tolerated.”  

The Full Commission finds that the claimant reached the

end of her healing period no later than September 3, 2013. 

We assign significant evidentiary weight to Dr. Cooper’s

opinion that the claimant is not a candidate for surgery. 

Temporary total disability benefits cannot be awarded after

a claimant’s healing period has ended.  Elk Roofing Co. v.

Pinson, 22 Ark. App. 191, 737 S.W.2d 661 (1987).  The Full
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Commission finds that the claimant proved she was entitled

to temporary total disability benefits from January 15, 2013

through September 3, 2013.  

Based on our de novo review of the entire record, the

Full Commission finds that the claimant proved by a

preponderance of the evidence that she sustained a

compensable injury to her right wrist and hand.  The

claimant did not prove by a preponderance of the evidence

that she sustained a compensable injury to her left wrist or

hand.  The claimant proved that the medical treatment of

record for her right wrist and hand was reasonably necessary

in connection with the compensable injury.  Said reasonably

necessary medical treatment includes the current medical

treatment of record provided by Dr. Moore.  The claimant did

not prove that surgery was reasonably necessary in

connection with her compensable injury.  The claimant proved

that she was entitled to temporary total disability benefits

from January 15, 2013 through September 3, 2013.  The

respondents are entitled to an appropriate offset in

accordance with Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-411(Repl. 2002).  The

claimant’s attorney is entitled to fees for legal services

in accordance with Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-715(a)(Repl. 2002). 
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For prevailing in part on appeal, the claimant’s attorney is

entitled to an additional fee of five hundred dollars

($500), pursuant to Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-715(b)(Repl. 2002). 

  IT IS SO ORDERED.

                                                       
                        A. WATSON BELL, Chairman

Commissioner McKinney concurs, in part, and dissents, in
part.

CONCURRING DISSENTING OPINION

         I respectfully concur, in part and dissent, in

part, from the majority's opinion.  Specifically, I concur

in the finding that the claimant has failed to prove by a

preponderance of the evidence that she sustained a

compensable injury to her left wrist or hand.  However, I

must dissent from the finding that the claimant sustained a

compensable scaphoid fracture of her right wrist. 

         My carefully conducted de novo review of this claim

in its entirety reveals that the claimant has failed to

prove by a preponderance of the evidence that she sustained

injuries in the form of a scaphoid fracture and bilateral

carpal tunnel syndrome as a result of her work-related

accident of October 31, 2012.
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         The claimant indicated at the time of her accident

that she had injured her left knee, right wrist, and right

hand as a result of the accident.  X-rays of the claimant’s

right wrist taken on the date of the accident revealed no

evidence of a fracture or dislocation; rather, osteopenia

and a degenerative condition were all that was noted. 

Furthermore, a CT scan conducted on December 4, 2012,

revealed no evidence of fracture or dislocation to the

claimant’s right hand or wrist.  It was not, in fact, until

the claimant began treating with Dr. Moore that an X-ray

showed a scaphoid fracture of the claimant’s right wrist. 

That fracture was later confirmed by further diagnostic

testing.

         Dr. Moore is a well-known orthopedic hand

specialist whose opinion is typically highly regarded. 

Notwithstanding Dr. Moore’s stated opinion that the

claimant’s scaphoid fracture and carpal tunnel syndrome are

the result of her October 31, 2012,  motor vehicle accident,

I note that he admitted that this opinion is based strictly

on the claimant’s reported history.  Dr. Moore not only

admitted that the claimant failed to inform him about her

December 26, 2012, fall in the shower.  He also admitted
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that he was unaware of the treatment she had received

concerning her left wrist.  Furthermore, Dr. Moore agreed in

deposition that all he could really attest to was the fact

that the claimant had a scaphoid fracture when she presented

to him.  Otherwise, he could not definitively state that her

fracture resulted from her motor vehicle accident, and he

indicated that one would have to rely on the claimant’s

first CT scan in order to make that determination.  

         As previously mentioned, the CT scan of the

claimant’s right wrist and hand taken contemporaneously with

the claimant’s accident showed no fracture or dislocation. 

This finding was consistent with X-rays taken at that time. 

Therefore, while I do not discount Dr. Moore’s opinion, the

claimant has failed to establish by medical evidence

supported by objective findings that her scaphoid fracture

occurred at the time of her accident. Ark. Code. Ann. § 11-

9-102(4)(D).  And, while the claimant, whom I note is a

registered nurse with years of experience, appeared to try

to downplay her fall in the shower subsequent to her motor

vehicle accident, reasonable minds could conclude that she

could have easily sustained a fracture to her right wrist

from that incident, especially in view of the fact that
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there is no objective medical evidence to support that the

claimant sustained a scaphoid fracture of her right wrist as

a result of her motor vehicle accident.  

         The claimant’s medical records further show that

the claimant suffered from prior head trauma, domestic

abuse, prescription narcotic dependency, and osteopenia in

as early as 2007.  In addition, she suffered from Grade II

sensory neuropathy in her hands and fingers in 2000 as a

result of chemotherapy.

         Based upon my de novo review of the record, I find

that the claimant has failed to prove by a preponderance of

the evidence supported by objective medical evidence that

she sustained a scaphoid fracture as the result of her

October 31, 2012, motor vehicle accident.  Furthermore,

notwithstanding that Dr. Moore opined that the claimant’s

right carpal tunnel syndrome was “aggravated” by the

accident, clearly the claimant’s bilateral carpal tunnel

syndrome pre-existed her 2012 injury.  Thus, the claimant

has failed to prove by a preponderance of the evidence that

she sustained either a scaphoid fracture or carpal tunnel

syndrome as the result of her 2012, motor vehicle accident.
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Therefore, I must dissent, in part, and concur, in part from

the majority opinion. 

                                    
                           KAREN H. McKINNEY, Commissioner

Commissioner Hood concurs, in part, and dissents, in part.

CONCURRING AND DISSENTING OPINION
                 

         After my de novo review of the entire record, I

concur in part with, but must respectfully dissent, in part,

from the majority opinion.  I agree with the findings of the

majority that the claimant sustained a compensable injury to

her right wrist and hand.

         I disagree with the conclusion that she did not

sustain a compensable injury to her left wrist and hand. 

Dr. Moore related her post-traumatic bilateral carpal tunnel

syndrome to the claimant’s work-related motor vehicle

accident, and her injury was consistent with the trauma of

pulling hard on the steering wheel during the accident.  I

would award benefits for the claimant’s left wrist and hand,

as well as her left knee.
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         For the foregoing reasons, I concur in part with,

but must respectfully dissent, in part, from the majority

opinion. 

                            
PHILIP A. HOOD, Commissioner


